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November 28, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Enclosed is an ordinance authorizing the King County Executive to enter into the sale of one improved parcel of King County owned real property in Maple Valley, within Council District Nine.
Summary
King County’s Department of Transportation (DOT), Roads Services Division (RSD) is custodian of a parcel known as the Rolph property (Rolph), located at 22629 SE 206th Street, in Maple Valley.  The Rolph’s Assessor Parcel Number 511240-0045 is 5.02 acres and holds a residence and large garage.  It is located adjacent to the county’s Taylor Creek Flood Reduction and Habitat Restoration Project, which was substantially completed in 2006.  The Rolph property was acquired as a 5-acre parcel in Year 2000 for use in the creek’s restoration.  It lies adjacent to and south of another parcel also purchased for the project.  Both of these parcels were reconfigured to allow creation of a new 6.22 acre wetland parcel for protection of Taylor Creek.  The Rolph parcel was left with a newly configured 5.02 acres and its original improvements.  The RSD determined that the highest and best use of Rolph was for resale to the public as residential property.  
A description of the surplussing process that led to its marketing follows, but as the Rolph property was involved in a boundary line adjustment germane to the Taylor Creek project itself, a short history is in order.

Relocation of the fish-bearing, Cedar River tributary known as Taylor Creek was a joint effort commenced in year 2002 between Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD) and the county’s RSD.  The project’s intention was to move flooding creek waters out of the roadway drainage system next to Maxwell Road SE.  The fish migration path had eroded after being redirected closer to the roadway years ago during development of Maple Valley’s early farming community.  
This enormously successful project restored and enhanced 5.9 acres of wetland habitat and relocated 900 feet of Taylor Creek.  Approximately 2.2 acres of existing Category III wetland was graded, Taylor Creek was relocated to an historic alignment away from the road, and hydraulic conditions that previously existed throughout the floodplain were restored.  The project enhanced 4 acres of existing wetland habitat and restored 1.9 acres of wetland.  More than 200 pieces of woody debris were placed in the stream, wetland, and associated buffers.  Taylor Creek’s total length was increased by approximately 500 feet.

A joint decision was made between the RSD and the WLRD to divide off the sensitive portions of both parcels purchased for the project that were needed for riparian restoration work and to surplus their remainders.  Determination was made by the divisions that highest and best use of both properties would be created by a boundary line adjustment between them, which would form two approximately five-acre residential parcels with their existing improvements, and allow the creation of a new third parcel of approximately six acres of sensitive wetland preservation and open space.  
In 2006, once the project was essentially completed, the RSD made the final determination to surplus the newly-defined five-acre Rolph property.  However, a permanent planting easement of approximately one third acre on part of the west boundary line of the Rolph property was reserved by WLRD to assist in Taylor Creek’s mitigation requirements.  With an intended sale of this parcel subject to that planting easement reservation, the RSD declared the property surplus to its needs.
Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) determined that The Rolph property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing.  Notices were circulated to other county departments and to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed interest.  Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, in December 2007, King County’s FMD declared the Rolph parcel surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.
Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, King County’s FMD listed the Rolph property for sale with the Northwest Multiple Listing Service, and an offer has been accepted for $302,000, from buyers Alan H. and Judi-Kloss Cole.  The buyers’ contingencies have been satisfied, and this sale is poised to close upon King County Council approval.

Benefits to the Public from the Rolph Property Sale
The RSD and the WLRD have reserved the parts of the Rolph property germane to ongoing maintenance of the Taylor Creek Restoration Project.  This still leaves a beautiful landscape for a private owner to enjoy.  And it is the county’s intention to surplus those parcels for which it foresees no future need for county purposes.
The house improvement on the Rolph property was painted and made clean, safe and sanitary for resale on the open market.  However, prior to marketing, the house and garage improvements were seriously vandalized, leaving the house stripped of carpeting, some exterior doors, electrical wiring, some plumbing and heating units, as well as holes being smashed in some of the walls.  The improvements were boarded up for security, and a locked gate has been placed at the driveway to the property.  Yet despite these precautions, repeated break-ins render the improvements dangerously vulnerable to further abuse.

King County appraised the Rolph property subsequent to the vandalism predominantly based on land value, with relatively little value accorded the improvements.  Despite all the sad damage, the purchase and sale agreement was negotiated above the list price, based on the appraisal of $270,000, so competitive was the bidding during the month-long marketing process.  The current purchase and sale agreement is for $302,000.  
The buyers are extremely concerned that the property sustains no further damage.  For this reason, RSD, WLRD, and FMD request that council pass this proposed ordinance for sale of the Rolph property as rapidly as possible in order to return the property to an occupied, healthy and safe use with no further delay.
Reason for the Transmittal to Council
Pursuant to K.C.C. 45.56.080, the council must approve sale of county-owned real property.  The proposed ordinance authorizes the executive to execute this current sale.  
Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631, or Bob Thompson, Leasing Supervisor, Real Estates Services Section, FMD, at 206-296-7494.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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